MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
May 27, 2014
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON TUESDAY, MAY 27, 2014, BEGINNING AT 10:02 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.

CHAIR BAISA: Will the regular meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is May 27, 2014, and it is probably a minute after ten o'clock. Good morning,
everyone and welcome.
Mr. Clerk, would you please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN,
G. RIKI HOKAMA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B.
WHITE, AND CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL.
COUNTY CLERK DENNIS A. MATEO: Madam Chair, we have eight Members present, one
excused. A quorum is present to conduct the business of the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, we are going to receive some opening remarks from Councilmember
Hokama. Good morning.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember G. Riki Hokama.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama; wonderful and appropriate words.
Would everyone please stand and join me in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Before we proceed with today's agenda, may I
please request that everyone silence their cellphones or anything you have that
might make, make some noise in here. Decorum in this chamber will be maintained
at all times.
Chair would also like to point out something that we have instituted that I would like
those of you who are familiar with coming to testify with. We have reserved a chair
which at the moment is occupied by the, by the right person. But when we get into
testimony, and that chair is right here closest to the podium, when we get into
testimony, the Clerk will call the testifier and he will also announce who is the person
to follow. Would you kindly move, if you are the person to follow, into that seat so
that we'll save time and we'll be able to expedite the meeting? Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with presentation of testimony on ceremonial
resolutions. We, Madam Chair, we have no one signed up to provide testimony in
the chamber. And there are no, there's no one in the District Offices wanting to
provide testimony as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, shall we close testimony on ceremonial resolutions?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, moving to ceremonial resolutions.
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CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO.
14-55
CONGRATULATING CHEF SHELDON SIMEON FOR
WINNING "BEST NEW CHEF" FOR THE
NORTHWEST AND PACIFIC REGION IN FOOD &
WINE MAGAZINE'S 2014 PEOPLE'S CHOICE
AWARDS
COUNTY CLERK: Whereas, Chef Sheldon Simeon, executive director. Oh, Madam Chair,
thank you. Chair, just brings up the, the proposed resolution at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION
"CONGRATULATING CHEF SHELDON SIMEON FOR
WINNING 'THE BEST NEW CHEF' FOR THE NORTHWEST
AND PACIFIC REGION IN FOOD & WINE MAGAZINE'S 2014
PEOPLE'S CHOICE AWARD" BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, may we have the Clerk read the resolution in its
entirety please? Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: My apologies Member Guzman and Chair.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. It's with great pride that we honor Chef
Sheldon Simeon for winning "Best New Chef". His exceptional performance, talent,
and dedication have brought pride and honor to the people of the County of Maui. I
congratulate Chef Sheldon Simeon for an outstanding accomplishment.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further comments?
Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I too want to congratulate
Chef Simeon for his outstanding work. He did an event for me and the food was
fabulous. I just have to say that.
And, he also, when he was on the Top Chef show, you know, usually those guys are
kind of competitors and fighting against each other. He has the personality and the
expertise, just the total, you know, Maui style of aloha; that he got one of his biggest
competitors to wear a Star Noodle hat for the, for most of the show when he was
being interviewed. That's how well liked he was on the show. And it, and, and his
personality just exudes that and exudes Maui and aloha. So, I really, really want to
congratulate Chef Simeon for his outstanding work and outstanding food. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further comments?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You want to go? Go, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, no.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Guzman is raising his hand.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino, why don't you just go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And we'll get back to Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right thank you very much. And I would also like to
express my congratulations to Mr. Simeon. Also, I'd like to say thank you very much,
another fellow Hiloan, who has come to Maui and made his mark here in Maui, right
on. And, so again, from behalf of all of us here, we'd like to congratulate you and
your outstanding work.
And, it's such a tribute to honor your grandparents, to remember them, cause all too
often we forget what they gave us. And what we have today is really what our
grandparents and parents gave us. So, congratulations. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I also wanted to at least state a few
background-CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --in terms of Chef Sheldon. For me, he's a person that is
an inspiration for those who came to the United States. He is of Filipino decent. His
family emigrated from the Philippines and he, he took that one step further in
following his dreams.
He came here to Maui basically to follow his wife, which was at the time his girlfriend.
They had met in Disney World, I guess, as Chef Sheldon was interning. And this, his
wife was a Maui girl. So, he came here and got a job at Lahaina Luau as a
dishwasher. And he worked his way up the ranks and at the same time went to Maui
College Culinary School and graduated.
And so, he is one of those exceptional individuals that, that take that work ethic that
he, he got from his family, and applied it. And so, he is truly an inspiration to all those
who are of the next generation; to see him succeed not only at the local level, the
regional level, but at the national level. So, my, my hats off to him in terms of his
success.
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Also, he is a father of four children; the ages seven, four, two, and a four month-old,
and he's able to balance all this while starting up his new restaurant Migrant. And,
Migrant is, I asked Sheldon why did you get that, how did you come up with that, that,
that name? And he said, yes, his, his immigrant decent. So, there is some
symbolism behind everything he does.
Thank you, Chair.
And, again,
congratulations to Chef Sheldon.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for those, for that background. Members, any further
comments?
Chair would just like to also add my congratulations to you. It is always wonderful to
see our young people shine and take Maui aloha all over the place. And, you know,
it's becoming a real common thing here in this chamber; that we're honoring folks
from Maui who just move on and just go all over the world, become very, very
famous. So, we really congratulate you. We're very proud to call you our own.
And, if anybody didn't miss it, you know, lunch will be served after the meeting today.
Nah, nah, nah, just joking, just joking. Maybe one of these days we'll be somewhere
where we can check this out.
Anyway, any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused". Thank you
very much.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, may I ask Chef Sheldon Simeon to come down to
the floor and receive our congratulations?
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CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely. Mr., Mr., Chef, would you please come to the podium.
Members, let's join him.
Mr. Guzman, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. While we are here today to congratulate
and recognize Chef Sheldon Simeon's accomplishments of being a Maui boy and
also reco, being recognized at the, at the national level.
I also want to recognize and commend the UH Maui College's Culinary Program and
Provost, the Clyde Sakamoto's foresight for recognizing a niche for Maui County and
putting together a culinary program that plays a role in producing graduates that have
then, have the potential to excel not only in the culinary world of the Pacific Rim, but
also in the popularity of, of the cable food channels, and the internet, and complete
and excel in the national and international culinary levels.
With that, Madam Chair, I would like to call on Chef Simeon to say a few words.
MR. SHELDON SIMEON: Aloha. I always said that I'd do a better behind a stove than I do
at public speaking so I'll, I'll try my best today, but.
Every time I, I've had the honor of walking through a room like this I feel, you know,
very honored. And to be honored for doing something that has been passed on to
me just from my grandparents. And, it's just something that I love doing. And I see
the, how powerful food is, and how the memories that we have behind it. You know,
it's just doing something that I love. It's doing something, again, that was passed on
from my grandparents, my father. And each day I try to honor that and just honor
how special our islands are; Hawaii, how special Maui is.
And I was very honored to represent that on a national level. And I continue to do my
best to represent the people of Hawaii, the food. And I just wanted to say thank you
again to everybody for your kind words. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chef.
MR. SIMEON: I'd like to invite everyone to Migrant, Maui, also if you want a taste of, we
always say "come my house eat", so please do that.
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CHAIR BAISA: Chef, chef, if you could tell us where it is, that might help.
MR. SIMEON: Yea, Migrant is located at Marriot Beach Wailea in, over there in Wailea.
So, come down; we're open for dinner five to ten o'clock every night. Come taste
some local modern food.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record RESOLUTION NO. 14-55.
Madam Chair, proceeding with presentation of testimony on agenda items. We have
established limited telephone interactive communication that enables individuals from
Hana, Lanai, Molokai to provide testimony from the District Offices.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with the, with the District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony
in the chamber, please sign up at the desk located on the eighth floor lobby just
outside the chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on
today's agenda.
And, pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to
three minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please
state your name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there's no
one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you, Hana.
Lanai Office, please introduce yourself and introduce your, your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and
I have one testifier; Winifred Basques, testify, testifying on 14-62.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. WINIFRED BASQUES (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-62):
Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Please proceed.
MS. BASQUES: . . . Maui County Council. I live on the island of Lanai for over fifty years. I
know the changes have been good and bad. It depends how you look at the
situation on Lanai. As for me, I . . . I disapprove of Bradley Bunn. He comes here,
he wants to . . . but it comes from the paper as well. You have to be on the island to
know what goes on in everybody's mind.
And being as ohana for Lanai for over 50 something years, I've been in plenty
conventions, plenty conference, and symposium to . . . the culture and the resources
on the island of Lanai. And I do not approve of Mr. Bradley Bunn being the Lanai,
Maui, Lanai Commissioner for the island of Lanai. I thank you very much. You have
a good day.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning, this is Ella Alcon on Molokai and I have no one here
waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, we have eleven individuals who have signed up to testify in, in the
Council chamber. The first individual, or the first person to provide testimony this
morning is Alice Lee, testifying on Bill 29; to be followed by Kerry Wasano, also
testifying on Committee Report 14-60.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MS. ALICE LEE, GO MAUI [testifying on Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Good morning, Council Chair Baisa and Members of the Council. My name is Alice
Lee, representing Go Maui, and I'm testifying in support of Bill 29 and the adoption of
the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program without further changes.
This matter has been discussed as, at several committee meetings, passed first
reading by the County Council, and has gone through a public hearing.
Unfortunately, many testifiers at the public hearing were unaware that GPAC did not
Thus the lengthy list of
have time to vote on an Implementation Plan.
recommendations attributed to GPAC on the imple, Implementation Program was
really the work of an Ad Hoc Committee, which did not take public testimony during
their meetings, but allow the public to observe their proceedings.
Although well intentioned, I believe these recommendations will only serve to
lengthen the already lengthy governmental review and approval processes, and add
unneeded costs to important projects like workforce housing and infrastructure
improvements. One of these well-intentioned recommendations called for by the
Planning Director, well, one of these recommendations called for the Planning
Director to select the consultants for EA's and EIS's.
As a former Director of the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, I would
strongly oppose that proposal. Each director who has CIP or other major projects
must be thoroughly knowledgeable about the project and is best qualified to select
the required consultant for his or her project. Having the Planning Director take
charge of the selection process would only add more time and more money to the
project. And to think that the Planning Director would have the time and expertise to
select consultants for all public and private project, projects is simply nonsensical.
I recall one instance where my department was cosponsoring a senior housing
project in Kihei. As most affordable housing projects, this one was on a shoestring
budget. We went before the Planning Commission for an SMA permit, and the
Planning Director at that time was really no help at all. He had this brilliant idea to
add a condition to our project, a senior project for senior citizens. The condition was
that the project would be required to complete the North-South Collector Road, which
we all know is kind of ridiculous. If it weren't for Public Works supporting my protests,
that project could have easily died. For the record, that Planning Director was not
Will Spence.
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A good workable plan will usually succeed if it provides clear direction and if it has
the flexibility to allow for meaningful and effective implementation. We believe that
Bill 29 is the right implementation program for our island plan. We ask that you pass
Bill 29 on second and final reading. Thank you very much for your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. LEE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next testifier Kerry Wasano, to be followed by Marlena Cua.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. KERRY WASANO, MAUI HIGH SCHOOL BAND DIRECTOR (testifying on Committee
Report No. 14-60):
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. My name is Kerry Wasano, the
Director of the Rose Parade bound Maui High School Band. On behalf of the
students, parents, and staff, I would like to thank you, offer our sincere gratitude for
your undying dedication to the people of Maui County.
With seven months and four days until parade day, I was counting, we have raised
nearly 50 percent of our goal through fundraising, grants, and donations. We have
been extremely fortunate that the people of Maui are so supportive in our efforts. In
return, I promise that we will do our best to do Maui and Hawaii proud on this national
stage.
Your generous appropriation truly means a lot to our organization and ask that the
full Council support the appropriation for the Fiscal Year 2015 Budget. I humbly ask
for your continued support of our program and students, and we would love for you to
see one of our performances in the Fall. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none,
thank you.
MR. WASANO: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Marlena Cua testifying on Committee Report 14-60. She'll be
followed by Lisa Paulson.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. Welcome.

MS. MARLENA CUA, MAUI HIGH SCHOOL BAND (testifying on Committee Report
No. 14-60):
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Member of the County Council. My name is Marlena
Cua and I am a recent graduate of Maui High School, where I was the drum major for
the Maui High School Marching Band and Color Guard.
On behalf of the band and its band boosters, I would like to thank all of you for your
consideration of the line grant, or the line item grant. This grant would greatly assist
us in reaching our goal of sending approximately 150 students to the Rose Parade.
And the County Council has always been just so supportive of us and I cannot
express, I have no words to express how much I appreciate it. And I know how much
the band really appreciates everything you guys do for us.
Your continued support has enabled this program to grow and experience amazing
opportunities such as participating in the 2015 Rose Parade in Pasadena. We are
very honored to represent the State, but more importantly the County of Maui in this
upcoming parade and we hope to make all of you proud. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much, and congratulations. I understand that recent
graduation was very recent; couple days ago right?
MS. CUA: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you. And all the best on
your future endeavors.
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, calling Lisa Paulson, testifying on Bill 29, to be followed
by Yarrow Flowers [sic].
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. LISA PAULSON, MAUI HOTEL AND LODGING ASSOCIATION [testifying on Bill
No. 29 (2014)]:
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the Council. My name is Lisa Paulson,
Executive Director of the Maui Hotel & Lodging Association. Our membership
includes over 150 properties and allied business members in Maui County, all of
whom have an interest in the visitor industry.
On behalf of the Maui Hotel & Lodging Association, I'm here to ask that you not allow
the insertion of GPAC's recommendations or to recommit Bill 29 back to the Planning
Committee.
The Maui Island Plan at its, at its core is intended to facilitated a directed growth
strategy for our community over the next couple of decades. By adding additional
restrictions to the environmental review process and imposing time limits on the life of
both technical studies and entitlements such as rezoning actions, this will
unfortunately move us away from a directed growth strategy toward instead
implementing a no-growth strategy which will likely have significant impacts on
economic development across all sectors of Maui's community including the hotel
and lodging industry.
Please pass Bill 29 as it is written. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Members, any need to clarify that? Thank you very much.
MS. PAULSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Yarrow Flower, testifying on Bill 29, to be followed by Nick
Nichols.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MS. YARROW FLOWER [testifying on Bill No. 29 (2014)]:
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. My name is Yarrow Flower and I
am testifying today as a private citizen on agenda item K relating to the adoption of
the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program.
The function of the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program is to ensure that the
required resources are available to support the General Plan. The Implementation
Program should not be leveraged as a tool to adopt specific administrative
regulations. Administrative regulations should be adopted as ordinances by this
body, the Maui County Council, and incorporated into the Maui County Code.
To this end, I support the Council's approval of the second and final reading of the
Maui Island Plan Implementation Program, with the changes approved by the
Planning Committee.
I specifically support the removal of the GPAC's recommendation to create an
advisory board for each community plan area. This would result in the creation of
multiple additional and unnecessary boards.
I served on the Cost of Government Commission a few years ago when we assessed
the multiple Maui County Boards and Commissions. What we found is that not only
do county boards and commissions have hard and soft costs associated with them,
but that Maui County has more boards and commissions than any other County in
the State. We worked very hard to identify boards and commissions that be, could
be combined or even eliminated in an effort to streamline County processes and
reduce the financial burden to the County. I feel that adding additional, unnecessary
advisory boards in every community plan area would be a step in the wrong direction.
Adding community plan advisory boards would also lengthen the already long and
burdensome review process for permits affected by the community plan. We see an
example of this already with the Hana Advisory Board to the Planning Commission,
which lengthens the review of planning permits sometimes by up to seven months.
So, thank you very much for accepting my testimony today. And thank you for all the
time that this Council has invested over the past several years in our General Plan.
And I ask all of you to please pass the Maui Island Plan Implementation Program,
with the changes as approved by the Planning Committee and no additional
changes. Thank you very much.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 15

CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Nick Nichols, testifying on Committee Report 14-61, to be
followed by Mike Moran.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. NICK NICHOLS (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-61):
Good morning, Council. My name is Nick Nichols, I'm a facilities planner for the
Department of Education and I am here to request your support in granting the
community plan amendment to change from Agriculture to Quasi-Public land for the
high school, and also the change in the zoning from Agriculture to Quasi-Public.
We appreciate all your support in the past and hope it continues. I'm here for any
questions.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you for
being here.
MR. NICHOLS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Mike Moran, testifying on Committee Report 14-61 and Bill 29,
followed by Andrew Beerer.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MR. MIKE MORAN, Kihei Community Association [testifying on Committee Report
No. 14-61 and Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. I'm Mike Moran for the Kihei
Community Association. On 14-61, the Kihei High School, while our association
strongly supports the land use changes before the Council to facilitate the ultimate
construction of the Department of Education's Kihei High School, after decades of
waiting, we wish to insure that all facets are done in the best way.
We have continued communication with the State Department of Education and
Transportation, as well as the County's Department of Public Works on transportation
issues and concerns for pedestrian and bicycle safety so families are encouraged for
kids to walk and bicycle to school for all the obviously, obvious advantages.
However, our concern today, which may be affected by the land use changes, is
agriculture. Councilmembers are certainly aware of the school garden projects,
which have blossomed at the Kihei schools under the marvelous guidance of the
non-profit, "Grow Some Good".
As children mature and move on to high school, we want to insure progress in this
area is not extinguished, but accelerated, as the opportunity to grow from gardens to
farming, with the potential inclusion of a working farm on the grounds of the new high
school can be established.
While the DOE is the agency to have something of this nature included in the Kihei
High School plans, we ask this body to insure that going from ag to public would not
prohibit or inhibit establish, establishment of a working farm by changing the land use
classification.
Our community advocates good practices for the health of the younger generation
through physical activity and proper nutritional diet. Meanwhile, we strive to make it
more self-sustaining so that we can lessen our dependence on off-island sources of
food.
Let us insure that all these concepts are included in the planning of the long awaited
Kihei High School in South Maui. Let us be sure that these land use changes are
done properly, so that next year the State does not say, no working farm at the, at the
Kihei High School due to improper zoning.
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I, I would ask the indulgence of the Council and the Chair to please listen carefully to
the next testifier, KCA Board Member Andrew Beerer. Many in our community
believe, without Andrew's efforts with his . . . group, there would be no Kihei High
School. And, I'd like to mention that Andrew was the winner of the KCA's
2013 Wiliwili Warrior Award.
Okay, I, that concludes my testimony on this item, and then, and I can move on to the
Maui Island Plan?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. MORAN: Okay, on the Maui Island Plan, when you had the evening meeting here a
couple of weeks ago, I understood the benefit of the evening meeting was to get a lot
of volunteers, public people who could come out, not the people who are paid as part
of their job to come out; volunteers. I am one of the few volunteer and volunteer
associations that can make these type of meetings because I work a very strange
work schedule. I work seven days a week, but on a kind of a unbalanced position.
So I ask you to consider that, those testifiers who cannot be here today.
Our prior testimony which became a, a Viewpoint was addressed by Director Spence
in this past Sunday's Viewpoint. Director Spence was certainly correct in what he
stated, that his assertion that the official GPAC transmittal was not, did not cover the
specific points that we as an association supported. However, we still believe that
these are valid and worthy of your consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Andrew Beerer, followed by Tom Croly. Mr. Beerer will be
testifying on CR 14-61.

MR. ANDREW BEERER (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-61):
Good morning. Aloha, Council. Thank you, Mike. My name is Andrew Beerer. I am
the Chair of the Kihei High School Action Team. We at the Kihei High School Action
Team are delighted the unilateral agreement's first reading is on the Land Use
Committee's May 27 agenda.
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We continue to help expedite each phase and affect positive change for the forward
progress of the school. We request your support for an amendment to the
Community Plan and rezoning of the land parcel. And as I stated before, we are
absolutely thrilled that the unilateral agreement is going to receive its first reading.
This document does not come easy. We've been pushing and tracking this
document for the past nine months. Thanks to Chair Carroll for, Committee Chair
Carroll for try, and Councilmember Couch, for trying to originally schedule this
reading in front of your Council in early December. So, here we are six months later
and this document has had to track all kinds of desks and all kinds of signatures. So,
we're just absolutely elated to receive first reading and look forward to recordation
and a subsequent final reading.
My thanks to Nick Nichols from the Department of Education and Christine Ruotola
from Group 70 for their diligence as well, and continuing to offer their services and
expertise. With that, imua Kihei High School and thank you for your continued
support.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. BEERER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for all your efforts.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Tom Croly who'll be testifying on Bill 29, to be followed by Jim
Smith.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. TOM CROLY, GO MAUI [testifying on Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Aloha. I'm Tom Croly, a volunteer board member, and I'm testifying on behalf of Go
Maui. Go Maui is a recently formed non-profit organization with the mission of
providing leadership in the public discussion about the need for growth and economic
development on Maui, including housing.
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Go Maui appreciates the effort that's gone into the formation of the Maui Island
General Plan, and supports the adoption and implementation of the plan to help
guide Maui's future growth, but does not wish the Maui Island General Plan
Implementation Chapter to be used as a place for additional regulations that instead
might impede or further complicate the necessary growth set out in the plan.
The Maui County Code is the place for regulations to effectuate the goals of the
General Plan. The process of applying for land entitlements is set out in the code.
And the code specifies regulatory requirements and the procedure for processing
those applications. If changes to those regulatory requirements and processing
procedures are required, those changes should be made in the appropriate place in
the code and not in the General Plan Implementation Chapter. This is the wrong
place to be asking for these types of regulations.
For example, the Code chapter, the, the Code has chapters dedicated to zoning
changes and subdivision. If additional regulations or restrictions of the requirements
of either of these land use entitlements is warranted, then these are the chapters that
should be amended, not the General Plan Implementation Chapter.
The breath of issues that the General Plan considered was indeed wide. This plan
identified goals and the implementation actions necessary to achieve these goals.
The Implementation Chapter is intended to provide the, the resources necessary to
achieve the goals. Its purpose is that of enabling the plan.
Go Maui urges the County Council to pass the General Plan Implementation Chapter
today on second and final reading and refer to Committee the additional ideas that
have been presented for consideration as amendments to the County Code. Then
each of these items can be thoroughly vetted and discussed as they deserve to be.
The Kihei High School is an example of something that would be impacted by what's
being asked for. Let's all consider the fact that the Kihei High School has been
under-planned now for a great many years. And let's imagine that one of the studies
that, that was required for this zoning change that you're considering today, was out
of date. The General Plan if, if enacted as, as requested, may stand in the way of
you acting on that zoning change today.
So, we're not just talking about projects that would benefit a developer. These are,
these are considerations for any change in zoning, any change in, in land
entitlement. So, those are our thoughts for today. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Jim Smith, testifying on Committee Report 14-63 and Bill 29, to
be followed by Audrey Guerrero.

MR. JIM SMITH [testifying on Committee Report No. 14-63 and Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Chair Baisa, Members of the Maui County Council, aloha. I'm going to testify on
Committee Report 14-63 first. And this comes from the Policy and Intergovernmental
Affairs Committee. And this should be seen as an example of how our political
system should work. Our principles are demonstrated in it that they reflect upon
what's happening. The proposition was four, six, eight months. The Committee
Report was well written, we understood these things. And it demonstrated a political
ideology. And that ideology is we stand together, we stand together.
And four bills were brought forward, only one came out, okay. And that had to do
with this change in time, and really wasn't earth shattering. So, it could be done
during the budget time without great reflection, okay. And that's what Chairs should
look at when they bring to this full Council during the budget session. And that's how
government should work, and that's how judgment becomes based upon quality,
small rights, small wrongs, those types of decisions that don't have anything to do
with the big picture but make the big picture valuable; not performance driven, not
looking at the end of the day and saying, phew, we got there. Never mind we're
unfinished. Never mind we had the jury rig this and jury rig that to say we're finished.
And it really, really doesn't matter because everything is a formality. That's an
ideology as well. That's the ideology of we stand alone; survivalists. But you, in this
committee report demonstrate the ideology. We stand together. And I thank the
Chair and I thank the Committee for bringing that out, even during the budget
because it wouldn't take too much. It wouldn't . . . you up, okay. And that's what a
Chair does, and that respects this office, and this environment, and this political
arena. And, I'm so grateful for that. So thank all of you for that very good committee
report and the action you took. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next.
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MR. SMITH: My next testimony is with regard to Bill 29. And, I submitted written testimony,
okay. And this is kind of the opposite. If you want the word dysfunction and you
want to see dysfunction over time, you look at this political process as it relates to this
item, okay. The GPAC didn't finish it, the Director didn't send it back and say we're
extending your time to finish it which he should have done, which was his duty. He
brought it to the Planning Commission.
The current Director 2012, brings a recommendations to the Paia-Haiku Community
Plan changing boundaries, changing community boundaries; 26 involving 500 acres
of ag land to rural land. He change, he brings the recommendations to you and you
act upon without even asking for Planning Commission involvement. And today
you're taking up a bill, which amends the General Plan. You adopt the Island Plan,
it's a part of our General Plan and now you're amending it. And you haven't got a, a
condition, advice. You haven't got a citizen advice. All you have is good intentions
and a lot of mumbo jumbo.
It really is a bad plan. You really have 120 ongoing actions. You have 95 actions
that been going on since 2010 and you're adopting this bill now. And that means it's
a formality. And that means law really doesn't matter. And that means we have a
new political structure. And that means I didn't vote for it. And that means we're
screwed, excuse me.
I have a, a few recommendations as to amendments to this document because
you're in a . . . right? If you don't pass it out you broke the law. It's broken the law
already. If you do pass it out, you broke the law. But I'm going to submit this to say
I'm hoping it will resolve some problems. And the first thing you need to do is change
the word "implement" to "consider". That's Section 7.1.1, and I'll say subparagraph,
but it says Action 2. If you change that word from "implement" to "consider" it'll go to
community plans and they can do the implementing.
The second one is 7.3.5-Action 2. And that is the one that says you change the Maui
Island Plan designations when you have an upgrade of your update, update of your
General Plan. The word "update", what does that mean in a legislative way? Means
a document. What does a "document" mean in the legislative way? It means
nothing. What does the word "law" mean in a legislative way? It means good
judgment. So, I'd ask you please amend this to change that word "implement" to
"consider" for that.
That and then the other one is 6.3.2-Action 2, which has to do with water, which has
to do with develop, adopt, and implement. And in there they squeeze, again, the
Maui Island Growth Plan. Squeeze it in again because it's tumbling us through the

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 22

ringer again. So, please amend this. This is the worst that we can be and we're
looking for the best. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. SMITH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Audrey Guerrero who's testifying on Committee Report 14-60, to
be followed by Rosemary Robbins.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. AUDREY GUERRERO, HERITAGE HALL (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-60):
Good morning, Chairman Baisa, County Councilmembers. My name is Audrey
Guerrero. I'm President at, of the board of Heritage Hall. First and foremost, we
would like to thank you very much for all the help and consideration that you have
given us throughout these years. But of course, we could always use more to help
us with all the changes that we've had to make. And that is it. Thank you very, very
much. We really appreciate your concern.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Hold on a minute.
Any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Rosemary Robbins, testifying on Committee Report 14-60, to be
followed by Michael Trotto.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-60):
Good morning, everybody. Under 14-60, I'd like to address two particular items. On
page 3 of our agenda for this morning at this ten o'clock meeting, item 6. And item 6,
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oops, reads a proposed bill entitled "A BILL AN OR, FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS FOR LOANS FROM THE STATE OF
HAWAII'S DRINKING WATER TREATMENT REVOLVING LOAN FUND FOR
VARIOUS WATER PROJECTS, FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET ORDINANCE".
Some of this may sound familiar. It was a little over ten years ago that I was one of
the people that was on the EPA required volunteer citizens group to give some
guidance as far as oversight and advising the Water Department and what they were
going to be doing in order to provide safe water for all of us on our three islands.
And, it turned out that we got a hold of the actual safe drinking water fund
documentation on there. Now, involving in that are requirements. If you're going to
ask, remember that's Fed money; Fed that comes to State, and then State takes that
lump sum of money from the Fed and divvies it up as they see fit at the State level.
And then we get whatever that bottom line is going to be.
And it turns out that in order to be able to get that money from the State, originally
from the Fed, that we need to be able to identify specifically what those projects are
going to be that will come to fruition by way of that money. And to be able to say a
starting date forward. It's just not a fiscal year, it's not a quarter of a fiscal year, it's a
specific date. Shovels ready, we'll consider you. Shovels not ready, put in for that
date, not this year. That's 10 years ago, hasn't happened.
Also want to be able, we were denied that money. So, also want to be able to point
out that on item 4 in today's agenda, speaks about, I'm going to read this one, "A
BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING THAT PART OF THE PROCEEDS OF
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI HERETOFORE
ISSUED IS IN EXCESS OF THE AMOUNTS ACTUALLY REQUIRED FOR THE
PURPOSES FOR WHICH SUCH BONDS WERE INITIALLY ISSUED". Uh oh.
And we need to recognize the fact that the Fed has stated within the past quarter that
it is going to be diminishing the amounts of money that they're going to be able to
apply to municipalities to be used for projects that they want to do because the Fed
doesn't have unlimited funds either. That's within the last quarter that we've heard
that. So, talking about relying on the Fed for that source of money, the Fed doesn't
see it in the amounts that we're asking, and the proportions to what needs to be
done.
So, I would ask you to take a look at 6 and 4, keep in mind that we're not in control of
all of that. And to make sure that we do our best to be realistic and cooperate for the
sake of everybody in Maui County. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK:
Calling Michael Trotto, who will be testifying on County
Communication 14-125.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. MICHAEL TROTTO (testifying on County Communication No. 14-125):
Good morning, Chair Baisa, Members of the County Council. Pleasure to be talking
with you this morning. I want to thank Councilman Don Guzman for bringing this
measure forward. As you know, I've been coming to this Council since 1988 on the
circuit breaker. We've come a long way and then recently we've kind of hit a real
bump in the road as it pertains to circuit breaker.
You know, back in those days when we first came here, it was because of the
escalating property values that some people who have lived in their homes for a long
time, generations to be exact, were being, finding a hard time to meet their property
taxes because of what was happening and the, and the methodology which how we
tax people is. And so it took a while. We worked on it and we, we got this circuit
breaker.
And then we fast forward to recent times and we found that there were some people
who figured out how to, how to game the system. And, and, and I understand why
this happened but the bill that, the recent bill really kind of gutted what we, our
intentions were back then. And it, and it did something that you as a body and, and
government should never do, and that's do harm. And I think you did some harm
and, and we're trying to get back on track. And I appreciate that coming forward.
I think as we go forward, I think some compromises need to be made. I don't think
you can just, you know, just sweep everything off and then, you know, try to start
over. So, maybe some compromises. Some of the things that were in the bill and
that's problematic for me is the definition of household and the definition that
includes, I can agree with what was trying to be done here. But, the household, the
definition that you have is that it's the homeowner, their spouse, and any titleholders.
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And I think a compromise would be any titleholders who live in the subject property.
And I think that should be considered. I, I definitely, basically I wanted to throw that
whole thing out. But I mean, I think now we need to do these in small steps. So I
appreciate that coming forward.
I like the fact that you kind of trying to do away with that people that own additional
properties because that, that a lot of our old time families here that, that's something
that that it's part of their life. And, and they shouldn't be . . . because of that.
Anyway, I think we're on a good track, it's a good start. And, I just hope that most of
those longtime residents who benefitted from this circuit breaker can get back on to it,
there's a lot of them that haven't been able to do that. And as you know, if you don't
qualify, it's a long period of time before you can, even if you get back on it. So, and
that that could be a problem for a lot of people. So, again, I thank you for bringing
this measure forward and let's keep working together. And let's get that circuit
breaker working the way it was intended way back when we started this. And I thank
you for listening today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing
none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals who have signed up to
provide testimony in the, in the chamber. If there is any additional individuals in the
Council chamber or at the District Offices who would like to offer testimony, please
identify yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to the testimony lectern or
District Office telephone at this time.
Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify at the Hana Office.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify at the Lanai Office.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
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MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices.
Madam Chair, we do see individuals standing in the back. I'm not sure if they're
going to testify or not.
CHAIR BAISA: If anyone is going to testify, would you please come forward to the lectern
please.
Good morning.

MR. DICK MAYER, [testifying on Committee Report No. 14-61 and Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Good morning, Chair. My name is Dick Mayer, I'm Vice-Chair of the GPAC. But I'd
like to speak on two items.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. MAYER: The first one will be on the Kihei High School application.
CHAIR BAISA: Proceed.
MR. MAYER: I want to give a little bit of background. In 1988, I organized a committee of
Upcountry residents to get the King, well it became the King Kekaulike High School
built. We organized principals, PTA's, etc., and we were able within five years to go
from that first meeting to actually opening the school.
One of the issues that we raised at the time when the site was eventually selected,
was that there needed to be sidewalks. Protect the kids because it was in a
agricultural area, it was separate from the residential area and because students
living within one mile of the school could not get on the bus, they would have to walk
along the highways. It was a very dangerous situation. We asked at that time, the
DOE adamantly said sidewalks, those kinds of things are not our domain, take it up
with the Department of Transportation, or the County, or somebody else.
And so high school, the sidewalks were not built. It's now taken 20 years and I'm
happy to hear finally, this year, money has been appropriated and the planning has
been set up to build some of those high, sidewalks for that school. I give that as
background because I am strongly urging you to support the DOE's effort to build a
high school in South Maui.
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But I would urge you to put on a condition that proper, proper access to the school be
provided because the school is located on the, on the north side, excuse me, on the
mauka side of the highway; residents live on the south of the, on the makai side of
that highway. There has to be either an underpass and, or an overpass. And I would
recommend an underpass under that highway to allow bicyclists, and resi, and
pedestrians to walk to that school, otherwise you will have tremendous problems of
students trying to run across that highway. And you know the obvious situation down
there.
So, I would urge you to put that in as an absolute condition. The Land Use
Commission put some wording in there. I would urge you to make it as strong as
possible that that school should not open without any underpass under that highway.
It's a very needed, much needed high school and I would urge you to do it.
When the King Kekaulike was built, it relieved the pressure on Baldwin and Maui
High for a number of years. But, as the population kept growing, it became
necessary, obviously, to build another high school, the South Maui high school.
People from South Maui asked me, how did you guys get it in five years, to get a
whole thing built. We talked about it and it's now taken them 15, 20 years to finally
get this, to this stage. Please adopt this recommendation for community plan and
zoning change. But, put in that stipulation for a high school access route. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Proceed.
MR. MAYER: Can I speak to-CHAIR BAISA: Please proceed.
MR. MAYER: Bill 89 [sic]. Bill, it's 29, excuse me. About two weeks ago you had a public
hearing on Bill 29 where you had dozens of people coming out from the communities,
as well as much letter writing and correspondence. That was how the people came
to us on GPAC. In evening meetings they expressed their feelings and told us that
they want a number of things in the plan that were not exactly, you know, where a
building should go or where things would go, but rather the process. And the
Implementation Chapter was the only place in that document where these kind of
recommendations could be made.
You've heard some people say this morning, don't change the bill, don't change it.
These are, this Go Maui group is recently formed. They did not listen to all the
Committee meetings. They didn't even come out to the public hearing except for one
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person the other night. But the community spoke out; community associations spoke
out; residents spoke out; people wrote letters. They would like you to include those
five or six recommendations that were made over and over again; advisory
committees, outdated documents.
Several of the people talked about these outdated documents. The provision in there
says that we're asking for, is that the committee itself will decide whether a document
is outdated. It may be just one traffic study that's outdated. It's not redoing
everything for a particular project.
Environmental documents should be done mutually. We mentioned the Planning
Director. I would hope that if something is done in the housing area that the Housing
Director would be consulted who might be an appropriate firm to do the EIS. It just,
give it a place in the, in the bureaucracy. I urge you to, to please put in these
amendments that were asked for by all of the community residents that came out
here at night; that's the way they came to us.
The GPAC had 60 meetings, six, zero meetings over the period of, it, is, that's the
number of minutes that are listed on the County agenda on the County website. We
had 14 meetings in the last five weeks. We met in 30, 35 days or so, 14 times for two
or three hours each time, making sure all of our recommendations were being carried
forth. We ran out of time at the very end because we only had a certain number of
days, unlike the Council, which is able to keep giving itself the continuous time
periods and extended itself now for four years. We were told you got to finish by this
date and we did not as an overall GPAC.
But, what we did do in our final meeting, and that's on the record, we recommended
that the work of the IRC be passed on to the Planning Commission and to the
Council, and that's in our minutes. That was not meant as a broad recommendation,
but those were the good ideas that came from your constituents to make sure that
the Maui Island Plan and the Maui County planning process would be as effective as
possible.
And I urge you to vote on each of those items. And some you may not approve, but
at least take the time and the effort to make sure that each of these items gets its
proper attention. And you have the list, I'm sure from all of your constituents. Thank
you very much. And I thank you for the honor of being able to serve on this
Committee. And I thank you for the appointment to that Committee. It's been a very
great learning experience. Mahalo.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you for your service.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, testifying on Bill No. 29, to be
followed by Howard Hanzawa.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. TOM BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ, [testifying on Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez
and I am testifying on behalf of Go Maui. Just as a set aside, I attended almost every
single GPAC meeting that was held for three long years. The number of the people
who were members of Go Maui also attended all of those meetings. We are very
familiar with the GPAC and with its record of achievement. And also nonachievement, unfortunately, under the leadership it chose.
We want to thank you for the opportunity on Bill 29, to testify on the Implementation
Chapter of the Maui Island Plan. It has been strongly suggested that the
Implementation Chapter emerge from the work of the full 25 member GPAC
Committee and that the Council is ignoring the will of the GPAC and its work by
suggesting changes in the Implementation Chapter language. But, what does the
written record show? Allow me to share with you, briefly, the minutes of the final
GPAC meeting on February 29, 28, 2009, which I attended on this very subject.
Question from Member Skog, page 380, to the Planning Department, "So how are
you going to characterize what was not done? Because Natural Hazards was one of
them, etc., etc. So how are you going to characterize what was developed and not
reviewed?"
In response, Mr. Summers, "The sections that the IRCs looked at that we haven't yet
gotten to like long-range implementation and monitoring and evaluation, we would
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indicate that we had an IRC report on those items, but the full GPAC did, did not
have an opportunity to provide comments.
Member Moikeha, page 381, "That's fair."
Then discussion ensued among members on how to present final GPAC actions and
non-actions in their report. Motion by Member Moikeha, page 384, and I quote, "All
the things that we did not get to after it came out of the recommendation by the IRCs,
that we acknowledge we just didn't finish those sections, and that when those things
go to the Planning Commission, they be noted that this was the IRCs
recommendation only."
Vice-Chair Dick Mayer, "I second that."
Chair Cannon, "All in favor of the motion raise your hand. Fifteen in favor."
Member Vicens, "We only 15 people."
Chair Cannon, "The motion carries."
In conclusion, the record shows that the full 25 member GPAC never sent forward an
implementation plan from the body. And the Council is acting well within the
responsibility it has to give final review and approval to the Implementation Chapter
of the plan and its language. Thank you for allowing me to correct the record.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing
none, thank you.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Howard Hanzawa, testifying on Bill 29, to be followed by Charles
Jencks.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. HOWARD HANZAWA [testifying on Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Good morning. Aloha Chair, Councilmembers. My name is Howard Hanzawa. I'm
here to speak as an individual. You know, as a, I like to take a look at the big picture
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at all times. And this past weekend I took a look at the Maui News tabloid that had all
the graduates listed from our Maui high schools. As a retiree I have a little more time
so what I did was I counted how many graduates we have this year.
And, what I found out is that Baldwin is not the largest school; Maui High is. Maui
High had 420 grads, Baldwin has 371. The smallest school is Maui Prep Academy
with 12 and Hana has 16. For your information, Molokai has 80 and Lanai has 37.
There's a grand total of 1,596 graduates from Maui high schools this year. And, you
know, I did the same thing about 10 years ago and at that time it was about the
same, about 1,600 graduates from our high schools.
Also, we cannot ignore that there are some young people who do not graduate from
school. I took a look at the dropout rate for the State and last year it was
32.8 percent. So, that means about if, if that same figure applies to Maui, about
800 young people did not graduate from high school.
So, that's a total of about 2,400 in Maui County that has reached the age of 18 and
who have become adults, and have to enter the workforce or go onto more
schooling, and eventually need housing here on Maui. And, that, so think about that
2,400 each and every year. Say, say 50 percent go off island because they don't find
the opportunities here or they cannot see how they can afford the housing. And that
is the case unfortunately.
I, I speak to other senior citizens and, because I am a senior citizen, and
unfortunately many of our senior citizens have to house their children and their
grandchildren. It, it's, I have been in the construction and development arena as you
know, and it is not easy to build affordable housing here. It gets harder every year.
Can I just finish up please?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
MR. HANZAWA: You know, just to start off with, our water meters going to cost $14,000. In
West Maui, to, before you start you have pay $14,000 for the park assessment fee.
DOE requires $5,000 per unit. So, before you even get started, even if you don't
even think about the cost of land, the cost of entitlement, which might take 10 years
for a project, you're looking at a big sum of money. And how can our young people
afford that. And it gets worse every single year. So, this whole General Plan process
has taken too long. Let's get it passed out and not add anymore regulations to the
process. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Charles Jencks, testifying on Bill 29.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. CHARLES JENCKS [testifying on Bill No. 29 (2014)1:
Good morning, Madam Chair, Members of the Council. Name is Charles Jencks, I'm
here representing Pacific Rim Land for which I am a manager of the, of the
development side of Goodfellow Brothers Incorporated.
Just a few comments; brief comments. Bill 29, I support it as submitted by the
Director of Planning as, as discussed in Committee. I personally as a Planner don't
think there's any place in a policy document like the Maui Island Plan for ordinance
type implementation strategies. Those should be left for discussions independent of
the planning document itself where you have adequate public review and comment.
Few, just comments on the direct issues that I'm concerned about. Permanent
advisory committees already, if you really are interested in getting something done in
this County, you ask, the Director of Planning asks, other agencies ask; have you
gone to the community to talk about your project? If you don't do that you're a fool.
So, I'm not quite sure what the value is of having another permanent body that costs
the County taxpayers more money, and you need more staff to staff and, and get the
job done.
Environmental reviews; there's a couple of questions you need to ask yourselves.
Do you have any idea what it costs, cash, to write an EIS? Any reasonable project,
it's at least a half million dollars, okay. The concept put forth by some folks in GPAC
or the IRC, if you will without any public comment, is that the County would take on
that responsibility. Well, then the County will be responsible to go sideways.
If I pay, I hire the professionals, I get the work done, I submit it. If it's accepted and
then its challenged legally, I have to support that because it's my investment. If you
pay for it, and by the way it would go to the low bidder, the idea of getting a quality
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product in a timely fashion is gone. And your exposure is greatly increased, in my
opinion. So, I don't think that's a good idea either.
Timeliness of technical reports, how many times have I sat down with a
Councilmember and he has said to me, or she, "these reports are too old, redo them
before I'll even discuss your project". Same thing with the Director of Planning and
the Director of Public Works; "Charlie, these reports aren't current enough, they're
four years old, they're five years old, get them redone".
Anybody that's worth . . . is going to make sure that when he submits something to
you, it's credible. And one other point; on the environmental review side, there's a
clause in the, in the, in the directions for doing archaeological inventory surveys that
address consultation. Who's going to decide what the proper consultation is going to
be? Me or in this case, the Department of Planning or their technical consultant?
He's not going to be looking out for my interest, I may want to do far more than they
would like to do.
Entitlement limitations, I would just say to you, given the amount of conditions we get,
the other agencies involved that we don't control, you don't control, it's impossible to
predict with any degree of certainty when I will be done. Not, let alone the
marketplace and going through economic shifts and cycles where peoples can, can
buy a house or sell a house, and you don't have no idea what to build. So, I don't
think that makes any sense whatsoever and I don't think the financial community
would support it either. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor
the chamber who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone in the gallery, who has not testified, who would like to
testify, would you please identify yourself.
Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, have we received any written testimony?
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, I'd like to accept that testimony into the record.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING INDIVIDUALS WERE
MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.
7.
8.
9.

Lisa H. Paulson, Maui Hotel & Lodging Association;
Yarrow Flower;
Mike Moran, Kihei Community Association;
James R. Smith;
Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez, Go Maui, Inc.;
Brooke Wilson, The Pacific Resource Partnership;
Bill Tavares & John Blumer-Buell, COMET;
Land Use Research Foundation of Hawaii; and
Pamela Tumpap, Maui Chamber of Commerce.

CHAIR BAISA: Last chance. Members, I see nobody coming forward and we have nobody
in the District Offices. Without objections, I'd like to close public testimony.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Members, we have a lot of work before us, but the Chair thinks it would probably be a
good idea for us to take a five minute break and then we'll come back and try to finish
the agenda. So, we'll be in recess for five minutes.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:20 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:30 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order?
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.
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MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meeting of April 4, 2014, was
presented at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move to the minutes of
April, sorry, lost my space, I apologize.
I MOVE THAT THE, THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR
MEETING OF APRIL 4, 2014 BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have eight "ayes" and one Member "excused", and that
is Mr. Carroll. And I won't be saying that again.
Okay. Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with Committee Reports.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-60
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 31 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS FOR LOANS FROM THE STATE
OF HAWAII'S WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND FOR
VARIOUS WASTEWATER PROJECTS, FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET
ORDINANCE", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

2.

That Bill 32 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENTS FOR LOANS FROM THE STATE
OF HAWAII'S DRINKING WATER TREATMENT REVOLVING LOAN FUND
FOR VARIOUS WATER PROJECTS, FISCAL YEAR 2015 BUDGET
ORDINANCE", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT;

3.

That Bill 33 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
CHAPTER 2.68, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO VOTER
REGISTRATION DATA", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT;

4.

That Bill 34 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE ISSUANCE OF TWENTY-ONE MILLION EIGHT HUNDRED TWENTYTHREE THOUSAND DOLLARS ($21,823,000) AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL
AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING FUNDS TO PAY ALL OR A PART OF
THE COST OF APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OF AND
FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI; FIXING THE FORM, DENOMINATIONS AND
CERTAIN OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR
THEIR SALE; AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO
DETERMINE CERTAIN DETAILS OF THE BONDS; AUTHORIZING THE
ISSUANCE AND SALE OF A LIKE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL
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OBLIGATION BOND ANTICIPATION NOTES IN ANTICIPATION OF THE
ISSUANCE AND SALE OF SUCH BONDS; AND PROVIDING FOR OTHER
ACTIONS RELATED TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF SAID
BONDS", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
5.

That Bill 35 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING
THAT PART OF THE PROCEEDS OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF
THE COUNTY OF MAUI HERETOFORE ISSUED IS IN EXCESS OF THE
AMOUNTS REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES FOR WHICH SUCH BONDS
WERE INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD NOT BE APPLIED TO
THOSE PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING SUCH PROCEEDS TO OTHER
PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OR AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED
TO PRINT;

6.

That Bill 36 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO
THE CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDING JUNE 30,
2015", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

7

That Bill 37 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO
THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE FISCAL
YEAR JULY 1, 2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015", be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT;

8.

That the matter relating to reallocation, reassignment, and creation of positions
be REFERRED to your Budget and Finance Committee;

9.

That the matter relating to additional emergency medical services funding from
the State be REFERRED to your Budget and Finance Committee;

10.

That the matter relating to a potential redesign of the South Maui gymnasium
in Kihei to a multi-purpose center be REFERRED to your Economic
Development, Energy, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee;

11.

That the matter relating to an evaluation of the Maui Community Correctional
Center Work Line Program, Department of Parks and Recreation be
REFERRED to your Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture, and
Recreation Committee;

12.

That the matter relating to volunteer agreements for park maintenance be
REFERRED to your Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture, and
Recreation Committee;
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13.

That the matter relating to animal management revolving fund fees and their
use be REFERRED to your Housing, Human Services, and Transportation
Committee;

14.

That the matter relating to equitably spreading the cost of animal control
services to animal owners be REFERRED to your Housing, Human Services,
and Transportation Committee;

15.

That the matter relating to an evaluation of the Waiko Road Subdivision sewer
system project, including community outreach regarding costs and impacts to
homeowners, be REFERRED to your Infrastructure and Environmental
Management Committee;

16.

That the matter relating to bridge-design bundling and related cost efficiencies
be REFERRED to your Infrastructure and Environmental Management
Committee;

17.

That the matter relating to conversion of the Wailuku Municipal Parking Lot to
a paid or metered system be REFERRED to your Infrastructure and
Environmental Management Committee;

18.

That the matter relating to the County's information technology infrastructure,
including updates from the Management Information Systems program and
development of the County's computer security preparedness plan, be
REFERRED to your Infrastructure and Environmental Management
Committee;

19.

That the matter relating to universal trash pickup fees and associated cost
recovery considerations be REFERRED to your Infrastructure and
Environmental Management Committee;

20.

That the matter relating to "sustainability", how it is defined, and its relationship
to Section 8-15.3(4) of the Revised. Charter of the County of Maui (1983), as
amended, be REFERRED to your Infrastructure and Environmental
Management Committee;

21.

That the matter relating to expansion positions for the Solid Waste Division,
Department of Environmental Management, be REFERRED to your
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee;
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22.

That the matter relating to requirements imposed on the County for
compliance with Federal Metropolitan Planning Organization obligations be
REFERRED to your Planning Committee;

23.

That the matter relating to form-based codes and their efficacy be REFERRED
to your Planning Committee;

24.

That the matter relating to "cyber breach" insurance as a part of the County's
risk management activities be REFERRED to your Policy and
Intergovernmental Affairs Committee;

25.

That the matter relating to cost recovery for rescues be REFERRED to your
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee;

26.

That the matter relating to water flow requirements for fire control in rural
areas be REFERRED to your Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee;

27.

That the matter relating to optimizing the $12,600,000 investment in
countywide mainline and water infrastructure improvements be REFERRED to
your Water Resources Committee;

28.

That the matter relating to categories of agricultural water rates be
REFERRED to your Water Resources Committee;

29.

That the matter relating to water system development fee adjustments,
including possible subsidies, availability of affordable housing fund assistance,
minimizing impacts on real estate speculation, and rates for Molokai residents
and applicants on the Upcountry priority list, be REFERRED to your Water
Resources Committee;

30.

That County Communication 14-31, Council Chair Gladys C. Baisa, be FILED;
and

31.

That County Communication 14-82, from Mayor Alan M. Arakawa, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm out of breath just listening.
CHAIR BAISA: By the way, thank you to the Clerk.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Clerk. And thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-60.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to thank the Members and
the staff of the Budget and Finance Committee for all of your work in crafting the
Fiscal Year 2015 Budget.
We had important discussions on many topics and the conversation will continue on
a few major topics, which have been recommended for referral to various committees
as the Clerk just read.
We've worked very hard to balance the budget and made some tough decisions.
And I, I thank the, the Members and the staff for the long hours and significant
consideration that went into the decision-making.
With that, Madam Chair, I would like to make a floor amendment as outlined in the
amendment summary form dated May 20, 2014, which corrects figures in
Appendix A, Part II, relating to Special Purpose Revenues - Schedule of
Revolving/Special Funds. Therefore, may I ask the Clerk to please call up County
Communications 14-122 and 14-123.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, Chair will ask the Clerk to do that.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-122

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated May 15, 2014)

Transmitting a revised Fiscal Year 2015 Budget for the County of Maui as it pertains
to Appendix A, Part II, Special Purpose Revenues — Schedule of Revolving/Special
Funds for Fiscal Year 2015.

NO.

14-123

- MIKE WHITE, CHAIR, BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE,
(dated May 20, 2014)

Proposing amendments to the proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
RELATING TO THE OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015" attached to Budget and
Finance Committee Report No. 14-60.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BUDGET BILL,
APPENDIX A, PART II, SPECIAL PURPOSE REVENUES SCHEDULE OF REVOLVING/SPECIAL FUNDS FOR FISCAL
YEAR 2015, BY REVISING THE FIGURES AS NOTED IN THE
MARK-UP ATTACHED TO THE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
14-123, AND FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS 1, I'M
SORRY, 14-122 AND 14-123.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 42

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thankfully, shortly after we
finished our, our Committee work, the Budget Director notified us that there were
fund balances that were incorrect on 14 out of the 18 on this list. And I won't be
going through each one of them; just the ones that are, are reflecting a difference of
more than $50,000.
Under the Housing Interim Financing and Buy-Back Revolving Fund, the balance
should be, should, and I'm going to round these off to the nearest thousand, should
be 1,511,000 instead of 1,632,000.
And the Plan Review, Permit Processing, and Inspection Revolving Fund, the amount
in the fund should reflect 3,548,000 instead of 3,457,000.
In the Highway Beautification and Disposal of Abandoned Vehicles Revolving Fund,
the amount should reflect 1,208,000 rather than 1,118,000.
On the next page, the Animal Management Revolving Fund should reflect a balance
of 233,000 as opposed to 189,000.
Under the Plan Review, Processing, and Inspection Revolving Fund (Fire), the
amount should reflect 537,000 instead of 452,000.
On page 39, the Emergency Fund should reflect a balance of 23,796,000 as opposed
to 26,796,000.
Under the Affordable Housing Fund, the balance should reflect an amount of
13,304,000 instead of 12,673,000.
Under the Post-Employment Obligations Fund, the balance should reflect a total of
97,200, I'm sorry, 97,222,000 instead of a balance of 115,092,000.
So, with that, I ask for the Members support of that amendment. And I do have one
more following this one, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any discussion of the amendment? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries, eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record that was Bills No. 31.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. White, let's proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. If you could please have the
Members refer to the next amendment summary form dated May 27. This is in
regards to the PALS Program.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, does everybody have the amendment? We should have
received a copy this morning.
Okay, go ahead Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
AND I MOVE TO, TO AMEND THE PREVIOUSLY PROVIDED
PROVISO AND ADD A SECOND PROVISO AS WELL TO THE
PALS PROGRAM, SO THE ORIGINAL PROVISO WOULD
NOW READ: "ITEM F, PLAY AND LEARN SESSIONS, OR
PALS PROGRAM, PROVIDED THAT, WELL ACTUALLY THE,
THE AMOUNT IS 1,775,547, PROVIDED, THAT
DISBURSEMENT FOR SALARIES AND PREMIUM PAY IS
LIMITED TO 61.4 EQUIVALENT PERSONNEL AND
8.0 LIMITED TERM APPOINTMENT (LTA) EQUIVALENT
PERSONNEL".

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 44

AND FURTHER THE, THE SECOND PROVISO WOULD
READ: "PROVIDED, THAT $200,000 SHALL BE USED TO
INCREASE ENROLLMENT CAPACITY FOR AS MANY OF
THE FOLLOWING SITES AS CAN BE ACCOMMODATED, IN
ORDER OF PRIORITY LISTED: POMAIKAI, MAKAWAO,
WAIHEE, PRINCESS NAHIENAENA, KENOLIO, KULA,
PUKALANI, AND KAHULUI COMMUNITY CENTER ANNEX".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The reasons for this, the, we
wanted to specify that the 8.0 equivalent personnel shall be Limited Term
Appointment equivalent personnel, and also stipulate that the added $200,000 for the
PALS Program is to be used to increase enrollment capacity for as many sites as can
be accommodated, in the order of priority listed. And the, the priority is based on the
size of the waitlist at the various facilities. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, defer to the Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, are there any further amendments?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chairman, I have a proposals, motion to amend. It
is also on a May 27, 2014 memo heading.
I MAKE A MOTION TO AMEND COMMITTEE REPORT 14-60,
AND ATTACHED APPROPRIATE BILL; AND THIS WOULD BE
A AMENDMENT, MADAM CHAIR; THAT WOULD BE UNDER
THE KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, NUMBER 4,
UNDER PARKS AND RECREATION, UNDER PROJECT 1,
SOUTH MAUI COMMUNITY PARK, $16,600,000 A PROVISO
TO BE ADDED "PROVIDED THAT NO MORE THAN 600,000
SHALL BE USED FOR PLANNING AND DESIGN OF A MULTIPURPOSE CENTER OR GYMNASIUM".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Chair, we, we talk a lot about this project in our
Committee. And I believe the Committee has come to terms that this may be an
opportunity to be just more than a covered basketball court facility. That the region
and the County may be able to anticipate some economic development benefits if we
take a more wider view of this potential project. And I appreciate the Members
support for this consideration. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Members, are there any further proposals?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Yes, I do. I have a, a proviso that I'd
like to insert.
AND SO I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BUDGET BILL,
SECTION 3.B.3.E(1), RELATING TO THE DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, SOLID WASTE
OPERATIONS PROGRAM — SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT
FUND, BY INSERTING A NEW PROVISO, TO BE
APPROPRIATELY NUMBERED AND TO READ: "PROVIDED,
THAT $3,413,838 SHALL BE FOR SOLID WASTE
ALTERNATIVES PROGRAM, AND THAT THE RECYCLING
DROP BOX PROGRAM SHALL BE MAINTAINED".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Victorino. And
there is a, you should have received my proposal and also the mark-up. It'll show
where this will be inserted into the budget bill. And basically this will help to ensure
the continuing funding for recycling programs.
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So, the $3,413,838 shall be for the Solid Waste Alternatives Program, and that the
Recycling Drop Box Program will be maintained. And, you know, the services will be
continued for this community. We, I have, and I believe many of us have heard the
community's plea to make sure that these stay open and this would be definitely a
wonderful mechanism to ensure that.
And, it really is also consistent with the actions that this Budget and Finance
Committee had deliberated on in the past few weeks in regards to $415,000 plus for
Metals and Abandoned Vehicles Program. And also 200,000 for the convenient
center. So, thereby, you know, I believe this is a, an appropriate move to make sure
and ensure that the specific monies will be going towards continuing our Recycling
Programs and especially the Drop Box Programs that the communities so wants and
needs.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: By the way, we have a motion, we had a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Victorino seconded.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yea, Victorino.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, just want to make sure.
Go ahead Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Ms. Cochran
for, for bringing this forward and making sure we have this clarified. I think that's very
important. It was there but it needed to be clarified. This makes sure that the Drop
Box Program, the Recycling Programs that this community has worked hard over the
last 25 years to establish is not going to go away. And I think that's very important
cause I think sometimes the word on the street is that the Administration wants to do
away with it, and absolutely not a reality as far as this Council is concerned. And we
are making sure that that stays in the budget. So, thank you very much, Madam
Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Any further comments? Mr. White, followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I, I agree with this, this proviso,
because what it does is it, it simply mirrors what the Administration did by
establishing the Environmental Protection and Sustainability Program so the, I
believe, the amount that this comes to as a total with the other three provisos is the
same number that was provided for the establishment of that program. So, we're
continuing the Administration's focus on the recycling and diversion programs that,
that are in place. So I, I thank Ms. Cochran for bringing this forward.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, I seem to recall that the, the
Director of Environmental Management had some concerns with the costs and the
fact that there were some private indus, in, industries out there doing recycling drop
boxes as well. And so, I thought that there was some sort of concern about that on,
on the Department of Environmental Management's side. So, this seems like
something that we probably need to discuss in Committee.
It, it's a, you know, I, I like the Recycling Drop Box Program but I don't use it
anymore, I use the private one cause it's quicker and they take more stuff. So, it's
one of those things where, where we need to have recycling drop boxes as long as,
up until we get the new system going. I'm just trying to figure out how to word it so
that if there are private companies in the area, that we don't need to duplicate
services that, and waste taxpayers money. So, I'm not sure yet on, if this is a
appropriate wording. I think this needs to be brought up in, in Committee. So, those
are my thoughts on that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just in reference to duplication of services, we also
discussed in West Maui, we provisoed some, some dollars in order to keep services
there cause there is no other such provided service so there clearly is zero
duplication. And I think in Waihee their, their program has been cut also. So, this is
just to ensure, once again, that these services where needed and have no options
other than what we provide can continue. So, that's where I stand on this, and
hopefully we can get support to move this forward. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Measure passes, we have eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank, thank you Chair. I have another additional proviso
please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, proceed, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BUDGET BILL,
SECTION 3.B.3E(1), RELATING TO THE DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, SOLID WASTE
OPERATIONS PROGRAM — SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT
FUND, BY INSERTING A NEW PROVISO, TO BE
APPROPRIATELY NUMBERED AND TO READ: "PROVIDED,
THAT 1,986,000 SHALL BE FOR THE PURCHASE OF ONE
20-CUBIC-YARD REAR-LOADER REFUSE TRUCK WITH
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LIFTERS FOR THE HANA AREA, TWO, TWO 28-CUBICYARD AUTOMATED REFUSE TRUCKS FOR THE
UPCOUNTRY AREA, ONE 28-CUBIC-YARD AUTOMATED
REFUSE TRUCK FOR THE LAHAINA AREA, ONE 6- TO 8CUBIC-YARD MINI-REFUSE TRUCK WITH LIFTERS FOR
THE MAKAWAO AREA, AND ONE 20-CUBIC-YARD REARLOADER REFUSE TRUCK WITH LIFTERS FOR MOLOKAI".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And also,
Members should have this summary form along with the attached mark-up where this
language will be inserted into this budget bill. And, reasoning is to make sure that
this particular amount, 1,986,000 shall be specifically for equipment purchases
requested in the Mayor's budget. It was formerly in the Countywide Equipment
Project.
This, this appropriation for this program will be, it will help ensure that refuse and the
work that needs to be done is, is, is detailed with this dollars to be provided for that
service. And again, this is to help ensure the recycling services that this community
has been pleading for and would like to see continued. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Members, any further amendments to be offered?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, I, I also have an amendment.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED BILL, BUDGET BILL,
SECTION 3.B.8.A(1), RELATING TO THE DEPARTMENT OF
MANAGEMENT, MANAGEMENT PROGRAM, BY ADDING A
SECOND PROVISO, TO READ: "PROVIDED, THAT 9,000
SHALL BE FOR THE MOLOKAI VETERANS CARING FOR
VETERANS".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Initially I had put a proviso in for the
18,000 to be distributed to the Maui County Veterans Council. Every, every year,
Chair, that total amount, 18,000, has been divided between the Maui County
Veterans Council and the Molokai Veterans Caring for Veterans.
This year is exceptional, in which the, the Veterans Council needs the additional
9,000 for the World War II shrine and monument as well as the Vietnam Vet shrine
and monument. And so, I, I wanted to ask my, my Members and colleagues to
distribute 9,000 which would usually go to the Molokai Veterans Caring for Veterans
so that they have their regular amounts. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Are there any further amendments? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED
BUDGET BILL, SECTION 3B, 3.B.12.A(1)(II), RELATING TO
THE FORM-BASED CODES PROVISO IN THE DEPARTMENT
OF PLANNING, ADMINISTRATION AND PLANNING
PROGRAM, BY STRIKING "FORM-BASED CODES", AND
INSERTING "A FORM-BASED CODE STUDY" IN ITS PLACE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just revising the existing proviso
to make it clear that the funding limit is for a study, rather than the Codes. And that's
done on the amendment summary form handed out in the meeting today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Any discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor
say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Are there any further amendments? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED
BUDGET BILL SECTION 3.B.12.A(1), AS IT RELATES TO THE
AMOUNT APPROPRIATED FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF
PLANNING, ADMINISTRATION AND PLANNING PROGRAM,
BY STRIKING "$4,786,454" AND INSERTING "4,843,954" IN
ITS PLACE; AND SECTION 3.B.4.F(12), AS IT RELATES TO
THE AMOUNT APPROPRIATED FOR THE TRANSFER TO
THE EMERGENCY FUND UNDER THE DEPARTMENT OF
FINANCE, COUNTYWIDE COSTS, BY STRIKING "3,405,866"
AND INSERTING "3,348,366" IN ITS PLACE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. This, again, has been handed out
in the amendment summary form in today's meeting. It's adding 57,500 to the
Department of Planning's budget. It will provide the same amount for the
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Department's FYI [sic] 2005 [sic] operations budget as was provided for in FY 2014,
except for the required increases to salary and rent.
Now, the Department when through and just looked at all the required increases for
salary and rent, and realize that they're short of what they had last year by 57,500.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I strongly support the efforts of the
Planning Department. But, I have to speak against this measure. It's very simple to
look at what they were allotted this year and say, yea we should, we should even it
off. But, the reality is that at the budget level that we have provided, with taking out
the rental amounts, they have a budget allocated for their operational needs of
558,000. That compares to 268,000 just, you know, in 2012. So, in three years the
operational budget aside from rents, has increased by more than double.
So, I feel that we've given them enough in the budget. We took a very close look at
the, the amounts at that time and feel the adjustments are, are appropriate. The
Committee can vote as they choose. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, can we please have roll call?
COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Stacy Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:

NO.
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COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Mike White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don S. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Vice-Chair Robert Carroll.

CHAIR BAISA:

EXCUSED.

COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Gladys Coelho Baisa.

CHAIR BAISA:

AYE.
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS COUCH, GUZMAN, AND
CHAIR BAISA.

NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
HOKAMA, VICTORINO, AND WHITE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are three "ayes", five "noes", one "excused; motion
fails.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. And Mr. Couch, good try.
Are there any further amendments that anyone would like to propose? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, just to comment on one of the provisos that
Ms. Cochran brought up; it might be interesting to note that the equipment one.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That it says, you know, like for instance say 28-yard loader; if
the depart, if the department can find a 20, 30-foot, 30-cubic-yard loader cheaper or
at the same price as a 28-cubic-yard loader, is the language, and I guess Mr. Wong
would have to say, look at this, is the language limiting them to only a 28-cubic-yard
loader?
CHAIR BAISA: I'll refer that to Corp Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If they can get something. Okay, thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you please comment, Mr. Wong?
CORPORATION COUNSEL PATRICK WONG: Based on the proviso as written, my
answer would be yes, that it would be limited as provided.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Wong.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO CHANGE THE, WELL I GUESS
WE WOULD HAVE TO RECONSIDER, TO RECONSIDER THE
AMENDMENT BY MS. COCHRAN FOR PURPOSES OF
LOOSENING UP THAT LANGUAGE.
CHAIR BAISA: Are you proposing a reconsideration motion?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, a reconsideration first. Then we, if, if we can get
reconsideration I have to come up with the language.
CHAIR BAISA: We need, We need a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
I JUST, I MOVE TO RECONSIDER THE, MS. COCHRAN'S
PROVISO IN ORDER TO LOOSEN THE LANGUAGE.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there a second? Seeing none, Mr. Couch, I think that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments of the budget? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you, Madam Chair. For the record, BILL NO. 31 (2014),
32 (2014), 33 (2014), 34 (2014), 35 (2014), 36 (2014), and 37 (2014), respectively.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-61
- LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 38 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
THE KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM
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AGRICULTURE TO PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC FOR PROPERTY SITUATED
AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII, TAX MAP KEY NUMBER (2) 2-2-002:081 (POR.),
FOR THE PROPOSED KIHEI HIGH SCHOOL", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
2.

That Bill 39 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE
ZONING FROM AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT TO P-1 PUBLIC/QUASI-PUBLIC
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT KIHEI,
MAUI, HAWAII, TAX MAP KEY NUMBER (2) 2-2-002:081, FOR THE
PROPOSED KIHEI HIGH SCHOOL", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and
be ORDERED TO PRINT;

3.

That the County Clerk RECORD the unilateral agreement; and

4.

That County Communication No. 13-87, from Councilmember Donald G.
Couch, Jr., be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-61.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Madam Chair. On October 30, 2013, your
Committee met to consider a proposed bill for a Community Plan Amendment for
Agriculture to Public/Quasi-Public for approximately 29.175 acres, and a proposed
bill for a Change in the Zoning from Agricultural District to P-1 Public/Quasi-Public
District for approximately 77.182 acres of State owned property fronting Piilani
Highway in Kihei.
These land, these land use entitlements would facilitate the development of a new
high school in Kihei. The site is located on undeveloped land mauka of Piilani
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Highway. The proposed high school will be operated by the State Department of
Education and serve South Maui students in grades 9-12.
Your Committee notes that the proposed high school is anticipated to be constructed
in two phases. Phase I will include two classroom buildings, an administrative and
student center, library, cafeteria, elective buildings, and athletic facilities. It will also
include on-site and off-site infrastructure improvements, such as improvements to
Piilani Highway, grading, drainage, and utilities.
Phase I is anticipated to
accommodate 800 students and employ 120 staff, with a targeted opening in 2018.
Phase II will expand the school by incorporating two more classroom buildings,
elective buildings, and additional athletic facilities. It is planned for development, and
enrollment increases, to accommodate a total of 1,650 students and employ 180
staff.
Your Committee further notes that the property's owned in fee simple by the State
Board of Land and Natural Resources. The Legislator, the Legislature appropriated
$130 million for Phase I design and construction in the State's Fiscal Year 2014 2015 Budget. This appropriation covers the full estimated cost for Phase I, with
Phase II estimated to cost another 30 million.
I would note, Chair, that your Committee did not receive the executed unilateral
agreement from the State that are needed to complete the proposed Change in
Zoning bill until May 2014, which resulted in delays in the issuance of this report.
Your Committee recommended passage of the proposed bills, recordation of the
unilateral agreement, and filing of the communication. I ask for the Council's full
support for these recommendations. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, is there further discussion? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Guzman, for
bringing this up finally. It, I agree with you the, the frustration with the getting the
unilateral agreement, I've had to make plenty of calls. And I want to thank Mr. Beerer
for also diligently following this all along. And we finally got everything signed and
resigned actually. So, I really appreciate the Members support on this. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion?
Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. I am happy to speak in support of
the motion. I do have some reservations. I, I do know in the Committee Report that
the interim Chairman did mention some of the concerns that was brought up. But, I
really believe what was brought up in testimony. And I see it almost every day when
I get to leave this building, within pau hana time, the amount of our youth that travels
our roads without safety and appropriate sidewalks.
So, I, you know, I know we have, the Land Use Commission has Condition 16. We
have a condition in our zoning, I think under number 2. I have no problem making it
even stronger, like when the Council expects this pedestrian improvements to be
completed by, Chair. For me, I know how fought, how hard you have fought for the
Upcountry sidewalks for your youth up there. And I, and I also share the same
concerns for the, Mr. Couch's South Maui youth; they're all our young people. And I
for one have no problems today supporting the amendment that even if it takes the
unilateral back, so be it. But I can support mandating the sidewalks be up front prior
to the school opening. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And first of all I'd like to say
long, long overdue. Cause back in 1998, 99 we were very close to having a Kihei
high school started. But, unfortunately, just what is happening, you know, different
delays, different, different reasons, different interventions prevented that from
happening.
And I hope that, you know, there's some other mechanism that we can do for the
sidewalks instead of trying to delay this in any, in any other fashion at this point in
time. I think it's long overdue. Any major delay, or any type of delay, if that's going to
hurt the school getting done, then I'm not going to be in favor of that.
Yes, I am in favor of sidewalks. Again, this is a community, and especially along a
major thoroughfare like Piilani Highway, yes, under, over-pass, whichever can be
done to protect our, our children from any harm is very much needed. But, most
importantly, if you're going to put sidewalks, there's got to be some other mechanism
we can put in before the school is done at that high, that sidewalks would be
completed to extend it to the various residential communities.
So, that is my only concern, Madam Chair. I do not want to see any more delays on
this whole matter. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Further discussion, Members? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I tend to agree with
Mr. Victorino. The delays, if we were to make a change in condition then it would
have to, I believe it has to go back and get a new unilateral agreement. I would like
to ask Corp Counsel if that is the case.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong, could you please assist?
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Any changes in any unilateral agreement would have to be
further reviewed by this body, and the other signing entity, so yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong, if you could please get a little closer to your mic.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Short answer is yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Now that, there's a, there's a good-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There you go, perfect.
CHAIR BAISA: You got it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, in the discussion during the Committee we
discussed overpass and underpass and it pretty much was the, the Committees
consensus that underpass would be the more desirable method of getting across
Piilani Highway. I believe with that, the minutes of that meeting and the minutes of
this meeting, if, if we can transmit those to the Department of Education. I don't know
if that is strong enough to say, you know, do it. I would prefer that we get those
minutes to them and say, look, we're looking for an underpass or an overpass,
whatever is the safest and, and of course the least expensive; not an at grade
crossing.
If we put that language in here, it's just going to go back. And the, the four months
that it was delayed already was because the unilateral agreement had to go to all our
lawyers, all their lawyers, then it was signed but it wasn't notarized, then had to be
resigned, and notarized.
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So, I, I understand Mr. Hokama's concerns and I have those same concerns, but I'm
trying to figure out a way we can do it without having to change this. And, and
Mr. Nichols, I believe, is still here and he can hear this, that we are very, very
concerned and I don't know what else, where another opportunity is, is that if they
don't listen to us we have to, to make those changes.
So, I urge that the Clerk send the minutes, or this portion of the minutes of this
meeting, and if the Council Services can send the minutes of our Land Use
Committee meetings minutes to the Department of Education and strongly encourage
them to deal with that, the overpass or underpass.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm very sure that we can handle that with our staff.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yea, I, I don't, I don't really want to delay this for another six
months.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members. Any further discussion?
I think the Chair feels the same as you do that, you know, we don't want to hold this
back. I certainly understand our frustration with the safety of our children. You know,
this is really not a good thing but sometimes in order to send a, send a message you
got to do what you got to do.
And I know where Member Hokama is coming from. He knows how this works.
Sometimes all you have is holding the, holding that final okay and then people will
say okay, well we got to do something. So, it is a very difficult decision. But
hopefully if this were to move forward, that we have another opportunity, one more,
correct?
Members, any further discussion? Seeing, seeing that there is no discussion, all
those in favor please say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion, motion carries; we have eight "ayes", one Member "excused".
Thank you very much, Mr. Guzman.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 38 (2014) and 39 (2014).

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-62
- POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 14-56 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
REAL PROPERTY TAX REVIEW BOARD FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI", be
ADOPTED;
Approving the appointment of Peter Davis to the Real Property Tax Review
Board (replacing Patrice Matsumoto), for a term expiring on March 31, 2015.

2.

That Resolution 14-57 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
LIQUOR CONTROL ADJUDICATION BOARD FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI",
be ADOPTED;
Approving the appointment of Henry Kauka, Jr. (replacing Edward Zwick), to
the Liquor Control Adjudication Board, for a term expiring on March 31, 2016.

3.

That Resolution 14-58 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION", be ADOPTED;
Disapproving the appointment of Bradley Bunn (replacing Priscilla Felipe) to
the Lanai Planning Commission, for a term expiring on March 31, 2017.

4.

That Resolution 14-59 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
BOARD OF VARIANCES AND APPEALS", be ADOPTED;
Approving the appointment of Scott Matsuura (replacing Bad Santiago Jr.) to
the Board of Variances and Appeals, for a term expiring on March 31, 2015.
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5.

That Resolution 14-60 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
AFFIRMATIVE ACTION ADVISORY COUNCIL", be ADOPTED; and
Approving the appointment of Thomas White (replacing Abelardo Corella) to
the Affirmative Action Advisory Council, for a term expiring on March 31, 2017.

6.

That Resolution 14-61 , entitled "APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE
COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION", be ADOPTED.
Approving the appointment of Dale Thompson to the Cost of Government
Commission (replacing Steve Aheong), for a term expiring on March 31, 2018.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Madam Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 14-62 WITH ITS
RECOMMENDATIONS BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We thank the citizens of this County for offering their
services to serve on the various boards and commissions. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, RESOLUTION NOS. 14-56 on through
14-61.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-63
- POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
14-62 , entitled "PROPOSING AN AMENDMENT TO
SECTION 9-20 OF THE REVISED CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(1983), AS AMENDED, PERTAINING TO THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING
FUND", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 14-50, from Mayor Alan M. Arakawa, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT 14-63 AND ITS
RECOMMENDATIONS BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Your Committee had quite a
bit of discussion. We had various proposals to consider whether or not to extend,
sunset. If we do extend, how long the Committee felt was a reasonable time for the
extension, including, I would say entitlement or authorization for until it sunsetted in
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the future. So, there was an open ending proposal that is of course a sunsetting
proposal and the various others that we received from Members of the Committee.
After discussion, your Committee felt that six years is the reasonable time for the
citizens to consider. And one of the reasons also from your Committee is to allow the
County, the Council to be able to receive reports on how the funding is performing,
whether or not we are achieving the mission that the fund was intent to achieve. And
if not, the appropriate adjustments to be presented to Council for consideration.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor please say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, Madam Chair, RESOLUTION NO. 14-62.
Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-115

- GARY YABUTA, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated April 28, 2014)

Informing of the receipt of $11,760.97 in Forfeiture Funds from the U.S. Marshals
Service.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Without objections, could the Clerk
please pull up Communications 14-116, 117, and 118?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objection?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, please.

NO.

14-116

- GARY YABUTA, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated May 6, 2014)

Informing of the receipt of $7,558.25 in Forfeiture Funds from the Department of the
Attorney General.

NO.

14-117

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 2, 2014)

Transmitting 74 contracts/grants for March 2014.

NO.

14-118

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated May 8, 2014)

In accordance with Section 17 of Ordinance No. 3651, reporting on transfers from the
General Fund and Department of Water Supply Revenue Fund to the Bond Fund as
of April 30, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS 14-115, 116,
117, AND 118.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. These items are normal
communications that we get from the Administration and from the Department of
Police, and so I don't believe there's a lot of discussions that's required.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-119

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated May 13, 2014)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
Maui County Commission on Persons with Disabilities due to the resignation of Cesar
Gaxiola on May 12, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
I MOVE THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-119 BE FILED.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We just thank Mr. Gaxiola for his services to the County of
Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-120

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated May 2, 2014)

Transmitting copies of the Department of Water Supply's Monthly Source Report and
Groundwater Use Report for the month ending April 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14.120 [sic].
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No further discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-121

- DAVID TAYLOR, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated May 6, 2014)

Transmitting the Department of Water Supply water use report for March 2014, and
copies of water use reports received from Hawaiian Commercial and Sugar
Company, Wailuku Water Company, and Hawaii Water Service Company for the
same period.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14.121 [sic].
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; eight "ayes" and one Member "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications for referral.
The following County Communications are recommended for referral to the following
Committees as noted:

NO.

14-124

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated April 30, 2014)

Transmitting the Budget Implementation Report for Fiscal Year 2014, Third Quarter
ending March 31, 2014.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-124 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO.

14-125

- DON S. GUZMAN, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 20, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND
CHAPTER 3.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE CIRCUIT BREAKER
TAX CREDIT".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-125 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.

NO.

14-126

- GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated April 29, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled, "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF A
DONATION OF A BATTING CAGE TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND
RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-126 be referred to the
Economic Development, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee.

NO.

14-127

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated April 29, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled, "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE LAHAINA PLACE ANNEX, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-127 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.

NO.

14-128

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated April 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING
THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN
INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE OF HAWAII FOR THE
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IMPLEMENTATION OF COUNTY FEDERAL-AID HIGHWAY PROJECTS AND
PROGRAMS AND TO INDEMNIFY THE STATE OF HAWAII UNDER CERTAIN
CIRCUMSTANCES".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-128 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.

NO.

14-129

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 9, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 2.41, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO REQUIRE SPECIFIED COUNTY
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS TO INCLUDE MEMBERS FROM LANAI AND
MOLOKAI".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-129 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.

NO.

14-130

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 12, 2014)

Relating to the National Association of Counties Dental and Health Discount
Programs.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-130 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.

NO.

14-131

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated May 16, 2014)

Requesting consideration of the removal of Autumn Arase from the Council on Aging
due to concerns regarding her attendance record.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-131 be referred to the
Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
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NO.

14-132

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated May 14, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 14.01.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE DEFINITION OF
INFILL DEVELOPMENT".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-132 be referred to the
Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Members, are there any objections to referrals as read by the Clerk?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
Members, Chair is very much aware of the time. I realize that we are at 12:30 and I'd
like to consider the needs of the Members. Would you like to proceed or would you
like a break?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Finish.
CHAIR BAISA: Proceed? Everybody okay? Okay, then we will proceed.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances for second and final reading.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
29
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE MAUI
ISLAND PLAN IMPLEMENTATION PROGRAM
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING,
BILL 29 (2014).
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. As we all know, Bill 29, if enacted,
will adopt the Maui Island Implementation, Maui Island Plan Implementation Program
pursuant to Section 2.80B.030(G)(4), Maui County Code. This is the final element of
the Maui Island Plan.
On May 14, 2014, the Council held a public hearing on Bill 29. Potential
amendments were identified at the public hearing and I am interested in considering
these potential amendments in your Planning Committee. The potential amendments
do not change the list of implementing actions in the Implementation Program and
they are beyond the scope of work we should pursue, we should be pursuing here at
the Council meeting.
Therefore, I am submitting a letter to the Council Chair and Members, identifying the
areas that, and stating that I intend to request that these potential amendments be
placed on the agenda for the next Council meeting for referral to the appropriate
Committee rather than deliberating on them here.
The letter, I believe everybody got a copy of the letter, but if not, the letter reads as
follows:
Dear Chair Baisa and Members:
The subject is "AMENDMENTS TO THE MAUI ISLAND PLAN
IMPLEMENTATION PROGRAM (BILL 29)".
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After reviewing testimony received at the public hearing of May 14,
2014, I have decided to request that the matter of amendments to the Maui
Island Plan Implementation Program (Bill 29), be referred to the committee at
June, at the June 6, 2014, Council meeting. The amendments would be for
the following purposes:
1.

Including information on additional potential funding sources for
infrastructure improvements, in the "Capital Improvement
Requirements and Financing" section;

2.

Allowing the Planning Director stronger oversight of the
preparation of, of the Environmental Impact Statement and
Environmental Assessment documents, in the "Other
Implementation Mechanisms" section; and

3.

Stating the County's discretion to require updating and
resubmission of outdated documentation in land use applications
on, in the "Other Implementation Mechanisms" section.

These matters are all worthy of committee discussion. I hope to and
assume that Bill 29 will be passed on second and final reading today and the
MIP Implementation Program will be signed into law shortly thereafter. But the
Maui Island Implementation Program Plan, like all other components of the
General Plan, can and should be amended when warranted.
And Madam Chair, we had some testimony today, both for and against. One of the
things that I wanted to note that, one testifier asked that we give this the proper
attention. And the proper attention is done at Committee level not here in the Council
chambers. So, I urge the Members to pass this and then we will accept this,
hopefully get this letter into record at the next meeting and have it referred to the
appropriate Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Couch.
Members, any further discussion?
Yes, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, is the floor entertaining amendments to the
Implementation?
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CHAIR BAISA: If you'd like to propose some, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
YES, I'D LIKE TO PROPOSE AN AMENDMENT TO RESTORE
THE TABLES ON 9-1 AND 9-2, RESTORE THOSE TO THE
ORIGINAL GPAC TABLES.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Well, in regards to those Tables, it, it
clearly gives information that has been collaborated for at least the future Councils to
look at these type of, I guess, recommendations in terms of, of other sources. And to
delete those would basically not allow a future Council to have these creative ideas
presented to them. So, it's not that they're going to be implemented, it's just that they
are there for reference purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Any further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I will not be supporting this
amendment. That is the number one item on my letter that says "Including
information on additional potential funding sources for infrastructure improvements, in
the 'Capital Improvements Requirements and Financing' section." So, I think this
deserves more than just a, a quick discussion here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion?
Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. It brings up the question as to
whether or not the, whether or not we should be passing the, the bill as is and then
coming back and amending it. So, I'm not sure which is the proper way to go about
this. But, I would, I support the amendment because I think it, we'll get it done here
and it's, and it's done today.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there any further discussion?
The Chair is fully cognoscente of Mr. Couch's proposal. I understand what he's trying
to do. I think it's of the essence that we pass this today. However, the Chair also
agrees with the idea that a lot of the information and the suggestions that have come
up are relevant. And I don't think this is the place to discuss it. We're kind of up
against a, another deadline and I think these matters really require a lot of discussion
because they are all very, very important.
And so, I have discussed the idea of the Tables and I've been advised that, by the
Planning Director, that he could live with it. I think he said it the night that we had the
public hearing. So, I cannot, I mean I can support the amendment. However, I, you
know, I will, I will be supporting the amendment. Let's get that part done and then we
got a whole bunch of other things that we can discuss in Committee. But, I do want
to see this measure passed today. I think it's time.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I would ask Corporation
Counsel if this constitute a substantial change to the bill. If it does, then we have to
suspend some Rules.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Fortunately, the incorporation and restoration of the Tables
previously removed to the text of this item but would constitute a substantial change
in the item and would, if moved today, require recommittal to the Committee. I
understand that the deadline is currently pending on the passage of this measure.
Fortunately, it's a significant change in the measure itself, in my humble opinion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Wong.
Mr. Couch, anything further?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well now that he, he answered my question, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: All right.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, and thank you Mr. Wong for that clarification.
I have another question if I may, Madam Chair, for the Corporation Counsel.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Couch's letter states specifically areas that he wants
to cover in Committee. Once we pass this plan, would this areas of discussion still
be able, would still be able to be added to the Implementation portion of the plan? I
think that's the million dollar question that I have in my mind.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: That's a very good and difficult question to answer. I
understand Mr. Couch's effort in clarifying his position. And the thoughts that I had
with respect to-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Wong, can you speak up? No offense to you. You
have such a soft voice.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Sorry, apologize for that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: It's a very complicated question. The document is meant to
be revisited from time to time. The question becomes whether or not the efforts
made by Mr. Couch's clarification letter, it can revisit the document in the future.
You know, that's, that's a very difficult question and I can't, I, right now without
looking at more of the documentation I wouldn't be able to directly answer that. What
I would suggest is that you give me a few minutes to take a look at the
documentation and then I'll get you an answer in about ten minutes.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members--
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair-CHAIR BAISA: --that calls for a recess. We'll take a brief recess here. Please stay
available so that we can wrap this up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, before you go, how long would you take,
you need Mr., and I think that was the question, how long? How long would you
need?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Ten minutes.
CHAIR BAISA: He said ten minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten minutes? Okay, I didn't hear that, so, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we are going to be in recess. The meeting is now in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:40 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 12:50 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Wong, would you please give us the results of your research.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Thank you, Chair. Councilmember Victorino, thank you for
the question. If I recall the question it's whether or not any amendments made after
passage today can be done to the Maui Island Plan Implementation Plan. The
answer is yes, it can but it would still require the steps that is necessary for any
amendments and that would be possibly depending on what the amendments are,
going back to the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But, thank you for that clarification. In other words, if we
pass it today, amendments we propose in the future, it may have to go to the
Planning Commission like you've just stated.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, I think that's an acceptable answer and I think that's
something I can make my decision based upon. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Victorino.
Based on our discussions with the staff, the Chair is going to have to say I'm sorry, I
can't vote for the amendment because I don't think that at this time it would be the
right thing to do.
Any further discussion? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you for that comment.
I would like to just, for anybody who didn't get in, involved in that discussion with
Mr. Wong, is that, you know, if we do these amendments that I am requesting to go
back to Committee it will get the proper public input through the public Planning
Commission and through our Council Committee, and then the Council. So, people
want public input, we have plenty opportunity when we do this, if we do it through the
letter that I'm proposing.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion on the amendment? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Oppose "no".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call please.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, please.
COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Stacy Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:

YES.
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COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Mike White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don S. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Robert Carroll.

CHAIR BAISA:

EXCUSED.

COUNTY CLERK:

Council Chair Gladys Coelho Baisa.

CHAIR BAISA:

NO.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN,
GUZMAN, AND WHITE.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS COUCH,
VICTORINO, AND CHAIR BAISA.

EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CRIVELLO,

HOKAMA,
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COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are four "ayes", four "noes", one "excused.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion fails.
Okay-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --moving on. Is there a, yes, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
YES, CHAIR, I HAVE ANOTHER MOTION TO AMEND. ON
PAGE 10-4 IN THE, NEXT TO THE LAST PARAGRAPH, THE
CHANGE OF THE WORD "MAY" TO "SHALL", TO READ AS
FOLLOWS: "TO ENSURE THAT NO AMBIGUITIES EXIST
REGARDING
INFRASTRUCTURE
FUNDING
RESPONSIBILITIES, THE COUNTY SHALL ESTABLISH AN
INFRASTRUCTURE FUNDING STRATEGY TO ENSURE
THAT INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENTS ARE
IMPLEMENTED PRIOR TO OR CONCURRENT WITH
DEVELOPMENT BY THE RESPONSIBLE PARTY
DEPENDING ON THE NATURE OF THE INFRASTRUCTURE
PROJECT."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I, I believe that basically the, the
changing of "may" to "shall" doesn't, doesn't really substantially affect the
responsibilities of the County in that we would be required to establish an
infrastructure funding strategy, yes, but that funding strategy could be basically we're
not going to do anything further, you know. It doesn't, the language in here isn't
specific enough to require anything more than a required funding strategy which is
basically, strategy could be we're not going to move forward or, or supply monies to
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it. Or it could be a full blown strategy and, and implementation to it. So, I, I find it not
to be too evasive or causing too much issues. That's just my point.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Any further comments? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I will not be able to support
this again. If it, if it isn't a significant change, then why change it? If it is a significant
change then we have to go through the whole issue again of suspension of Rules
and two-thirds votes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Since Mr. Couch brought it up, Madam Chair, I'd like to
ask if we make this change, would this be substantial by Mr. Wong, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Wong, please.
CORPORATION COUNSEL: Chair, Councilmember Victorino, thank you for the question.
Unfortunately, the word "shall" carries a direct and substantial meaning as opposed
to "may". So, in my humble opinion, changing "may" to "shall" results in a substantial
enough change to the document itself. It becomes a directive as opposed to an
option.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Wong.
All the hands up. Let's have Mr. Hokama, please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Madam Chairman, thank you. I won't support the
amendment. I for one have experienced enough in my tenure to know that every
good strategy can fall apart in the very next day.
So, for me, Madam Chairman, I know we, we, we should have a, a strategic plan on
how we want to fund projects and improvements. We already have the general
guideline in the basic budget document; how much not to go over the allowable ratio
of the cash to debt component. We have some guidelines on how much the General
Fund should have, be impacted regarding debt out of the overall percentages that
Council made the final determination, what is acceptable or not.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 85

And so, for me, Madam Chairman, I'm not into one that is going to mandate this. I
think it puts the County in an unnecessary exposure. And I don't need to make more
attorneys more rich by some of the languages we have in our laws. So, for me, that's
where I'm coming from at this point in time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I was pointing-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay.
Mr. Guzman, further comments?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh yea. Chair, in, in, in the, in the wording "shall" establish
an infrastructure funding strategy, couldn't a strategy be one that we're not going to
fund it? And, and, and that's just one, my point. It's requiring us to make a decision.
Are we going to go forward and make a complete strategy or are we going to create a
strategy that says no we're not going to go forward? So it's, to me, it basically puts a
fire under the County to make that decision. We, are we going to go forward or are
we not? And so that's, that's my rationale. And I'm not, you know, trying to offend
anybody. I just was, how I was looking at it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you, Mr. Guzman. You know, if it makes anybody feel better
about moving the, the measure forward today, it is the Chair's intent that these items
that have been brought up by the community, and we have received a lot of
community input, that I would feel very comfortable if it's not covered in Mr. Couch's
letter that I personally will submit a communication for these things to be looked at
further in the appropriate committees.
I think that that is the place where we can have intense discussion and people can
know we're going to talk about it. They can look at what is being proposed and we
can look at it. And, if we decide as a Council that yes, this is what we want to do, and
the community has a chance to come out and, and you know, go over it with us
specifically then I would, I would be doing that. I think that, you know, it's been a
wonderful experience for our community and for us to go through this and to have all
this citizen input. But, I think the right place for it is in a committee and I will pursue
that these items do not fall through the cracks.
Yes, any further discussion? Mr. Victorino.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 86

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, I concur with you
wholeheartedly. I think the best place is in committee. And I would hope that along
this track also, that we would make a few, and I hate to put you on the spot Madam
Chair, but a few evening meetings where people can participate. I think this is
something very important. I think if anything this big and this important to our
communities, then we should afford them the opportunity to be there in the evening
instead of during the day, which many people, as you and I well know, are working,
are unavailable.
And, so this would give them a chance to speak their point of view to us in a, in a
manner that we can all better understand what they're looking for. So, that would be
my only, also my only other comment in this. And, I want to thank you for the
clarification. And, thank you, Mr. Guzman and the rest, I think all of us feel this way.
I don't second something unless I think it's important.
But I agree, if it's substantial like Mr. Wong has said and we've got to start over
again, we're against the time frame and I don't think we need to, to go any further.
We need to get this moving so like other things, we can continue to work to improve
the process. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, you know, I appreciate
Mr. Guzman pushing forward because the things that he's bringing up isn't something
that just came off the top of his head. I mean this had been gone, this gone through
our evening hearings, this was publicly, you know, public comments, and people who
have followed this day by day, and line by line, and syllable by syllable practically.
So, you know, I know and I heard the comments from department at the time and so
I, I do support his amendments but I also see the point as in we're on this timeline,
we've been on it, and we've extended way too far, and we need to move this out. So,
you know, personally I think some of the things that he's trying to submit today has
been vetted, but I, I see where everyone else is going with this.
And, I, I still support the changes he wants to make cause I heard it loud and clear
through the testimonies that have come forward lately in regards to this. And I think it
was the last ditch effort on the communities behalf again who, like I said, I've seen
them day in and day out from the GPAC days submitting testimonies and, and you
know, chiming in on this whole subject matter.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 27, 2014
Page 87

So, that's just my thoughts and I appreciate Mr. Guzman trying to insert some things
now so we can move it forward with those implemented versus wait until it goes into
whatever for, you know, different committees to work on, you know, each individual.
So, that's just my comments. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor of the amendment say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, AND WHITE.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS COUCH, HOKAMA,
VICTORINO, AND CHAIR BAISA.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: I think that's pretty clear that the, the amendment fails. But, thank you very
much for trying, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I certainly support your efforts and understand what you're trying to do, but
it looks like the best place to do this will be in a committee.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And Chair, Chair, my, may I request my colleague
Councilmember Don Couch, if you could add to his letter the issue of establishing a,
a Community Plan District Advisory Committee so that we can have that discussion?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much. I, I don't know if Mr. Couch is willing to do it
but if he doesn't it could certainly come from you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yea. Yea. You know, I would. I don't know what the
procedure is if I have to change the letter or anything to get it on, into the next
meeting. My only concern is that we discussed this in four meetings and had a long
discussion about this, and so that's why I did not include it in my letter--
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CHAIR BAISA: I, I think that the Chair really doesn't want to get into amending your letter.
But, if anyone feels that there is an issue in here that has been suggested,
discussed, and we've heard a lot of testimony on, Chair welcomes a letter from you
recommending that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Seeing none, none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: The motion carries and the Bill passes with eight "ayes" and one Member
"excused".
Members, Chair would like to thank you again very much for a wonderful meeting
today. I'd like to thank the public for all of the input and support that we have
received in going through this process. I'd like to thank the staff, and of course, Corp.
Counsel for being with us again today. And, with no further business, the meeting is
adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of May 27, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 1:04 p.m.
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